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Summer 2020 

From the Chair  

For the first time in many years I have been watching 

spring arrive every day in my garden. Locked down, I 

have been unable to visit Bushy and Home Parks very 

much as they are a bit too far away to get to the gates, 

let alone have a good walk in their environs. So, my 

garden has been the stand-in. It has meant I have 

watched the birds hatch out and feed; that I can hear 

their songs clearly (no aircraft, what a delight); watched 

my planting grow and burgeon (most years I seem to 

arrange holidays abroad just when the planting opens 

up); and, of course, the shed is tidier than it has ever 

been. The upside of this pandemic. 

Despite being unable to get to the parks, as Chair of the 

Friends I have been busier than ever. One reason being 

that the parks are providing much-needed solace and 

space for the many people who do not have gardens, or 

who simply want somewhere to exercise outside. That 

means many newcomers to the parks, or at least newly 

using the parks on weekdays, not just weekends. Home 

Park has been discovered! Those of us who have 

known of its secret charms for years now find that there 

are cyclists, runners and dog walkers who previously 

were unaware of it. As for Bushy Park, it has become a 

favourite place for south west London residents who 

can no longer drive to Richmond Park or ride their bikes 

there. The consequence is our two parks have become 

even more popular.  

Popularity means someone will have something to 

complain about: insufficient social distancing; too much 

sweating and hard breathing by runners; not enough 

signage telling people what not to do; not enough space 

given at gates; and so on. I receive a constant supply of 

such observations. Some respondents seem to think it 

is the Friendsô role to change the bad behaviour of 
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incorrigible rogues. I am pleased to report that most 

people have been polite, sensible, and have 

appreciated and enjoyed the parks in ways that are 

appropriate to these potentially fractious times. I know 

this, despite not seeing it myself, because members, 

volunteers, and park staff tell me it is so. 

Mention of the two parksô staff is my chance to say here 

that we all are profoundly grateful for their efforts to 

keep the parks open and safe for us. They may not be 

immediately recognised as essential workers in the 

media and by official pronouncements but, by Jove, 

they are! Without the parks we would all be going 

insane; as well as getting fatter. 

I have realised that it is not only our government that 

has some problems with mixed messages during the 

pandemic. The Royal Parks had notices telling dog 

walkers that dogs should be under ownersô control. That 

word ñshouldò is open to interpretation. Unsurprisingly, if 

a dog is normally well-behaved and responds to a 

command or whistle, the owner will contend it is under 

control: if a park user tells a dog walker that ódogs 

should be under control, which means on a leadô, then it 

results in argument because the wording is ambiguous. 

Well, now the deer birthing season is upon us, The 

Royal Parks has issued clear wording; dogs must be on 

leads in Bushy Park and Richmond Park. The same rule 

has already applied to Home Park. Now, if only the 

government could be as clear with messagesé 

As you will be only too aware, our Visitor Centre has 

been closed since lockdown. It is likely to remain closed 

for some time to come, because many of our volunteers 

are of vulnerable age. Although secure, it has been 

subject to unwelcome visitors. Occasional checks by my 

colleagues, Sue Robertson and Rosemary MacColl, led 

to the discovery that our famous sycamore tree stump, 

which supports one end of the countertop, has been 

subjected to woodworm! Sue and Rosemary thought it 

was the woodpecker replica coming to life at night that 

was leaving the piles of sawdust at the foot of the tree. 

The tree has been taken away for treatment and will be 

reinstated soon. What larks! 

Speaking of larks or skylarks, as you know we have two 

areas of Bushy Park where these delightful birds nest 

on the ground. The skylark is now on the red list of 

threatened birds. That means it has suffered a severe 

decline in the breeding population and in habitat loss. I 

hope we can keep our few pairs of skylarks breeding, 

and possibly increasing in the future. The song of the 

skylark in Bushy Park is even more apparent because 
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right now there are fewer aircraft to drown them out. I 

should issue a warning; those dog walkers who donôt 

keep their dogs on a lead around the skylark nesting 

areas are on my óseeing redô list. 

Although the Visitor Centre has been closed, we have 

been thinking about what we can offer instead. One of 

our actions is a complete replacement of our website. 

This is no simple undertaking and is absorbing a lot of 

time from David Meanwell, our website editor, and yours 

truly. óBut what else would we do during the lockdown?ô, 

I hear you ask. The aim is to have the new website 

working on its new hosting service and in its new design 

in June, and then to add to it over the coming months. 

We intend to have online membership applications, 

online donations, and online sales of a limited number 

of products, such as the calendar and Christmas cards. 

This will replace some of the problems created by the 

closure of the Visitor Centre.  

Another thing we are trying to establish is Music for 

Trees in Bushy Park. Are you aware of the mobile 

phone app which The Royal Parks has created for The 

Regentôs Park? This app uses the geolocating facility on 

the mobile phone to identify the tree by which you are 

standing in the park. It then tells you about the tree and 

plays a piece of music for your entertainment. The 

Regentôs Park version has music composed specially 

for each tree by students from the Royal College of 

Music which is located near the park. What we are 

aiming to do in Bushy Park is to use the app for 

information about our specimen trees. It will be based 

on the collection of material which Diana Lewis, one of 

our volunteer members, has put together and posted on 

our Facebook page. Diana has done this in celebration 

of the current Year of the Tree. Alongside the 

information from Diana, another of our members, Hilary 

Dodman, is hoping to engage many of the local, young 

and not-so-young, musicians who she encounters as 

part of her organising of the annual Teddington and 

Hampton Music Festival, and the Jazz in the Park 

event. We hope they will contribute some music that will 

accompany each tree. If we can manage to get this app 

working in the way we envisage, it will be free and will 

add to the appreciation of Bushy Park. 

I mention Diana Lewisôs tree 

encyclopaedia on our 

Facebook page. Seeing her 

photos and descriptions has 

been one of the joys of 

lockdown for those of us 

who have had to keep in 

virtual touch with the park. 

Another joy has been the 

daily photos posted by Sue 

Lindenberg on our Face-

book page. Sue goes into 

the two parks early in the 

morning and captures 

superb images of wildlife 

going about its business of 

breeding, nesting, nurturing, hunting, feeding and 

arguing. If you havenôt been able to visit the parks, her 

inspiring photos will help you to fill the gap. Thank you, 

Diana and Sue. 

I donôt have any stories to tell you from encounters at 
the Visitor Centre. However, in this virtual life we are 
living, I told one of my chums that lockdown suited the 
anti-social side of my character, because it meant I did 
not have to meet people or do things that I didnôt fancy. 
He said that he similarly enjoyed that relief from 
imposed sociability, but the one thing he really missed 
was being able to cancel things. 

Colin Muid 

At a distance 

While most of our members probably reside locally to our two parks, I suspect that there may quite a few of you who do 

not. Some, like me, live a few miles away, others will be in more distant parts of our now quieter country. Some of you 

will have even moved abroad but still keep in touch with the Friends through our regular newsletters and our website.  

Iôm lucky enough to live close to Staines Moor, our local Site of Special Scientific Interest, so Iôm not totally devoid of 

communication with nature. 

However, unless you live locally, Covid-19 has sadly prevented you and me from enjoying our beautiful Bushy and 

Home Parks; so if this is the case, do please take advantage of the various online access points to the parks, not least 

the stunning photos taken nearly every day around sunrise by member Sue Lindenberg (see page 5). What a joy they 

are; I can think of no better way to see what is going on with our wildlife and at the same time lift our spirits every day. 

See https://www.facebook.com/pg/FriendsBushyAndHomeParks/community/?ref=page_internal 

As our Chair, Colin Muid, has said above, our own Friends website https://www.fbhp.org.uk/ has recently undergone a 

complete makeover. Do keep in touch with Bushy Park on The Royal Parks website https://www.royalparks.org.uk/ and 

with Home Park on the Historic Royal Palaces website https://www.hrp.org.uk/.   

One day we will return.    

Barry Purdon 

Diana Lewis 

http://www.fbhp.org.uk
https://www.facebook.com/pg/FriendsBushyAndHomeParks/community/?ref=page_internal
https://www.fbhp.org.uk/
https://www.royalparks.org.uk/
https://www.hrp.org.uk/
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News from Bushy Park 

¶ New signs have been erected 

around the skylark nesting area near 

Hampton Wick Royal cricket ground. 

Skylarks are in decline nationally and 

within the park. If you are in control of 

a dog, keep it on a short lead and stay 

on the paths in this area.  

¶ Since late March the 

roads in Bushy Park 

have been closed to 

vehicular traffic. The 

caf® and kiosks are now 

open, in accordance 

with current social 

distancing measures, 

after being shut for several weeks. 

¶ Arboricultural works have been carried out in several 

areas of the park in recent months as part of the routine 

management of the trees. The image (below left) shows 

pollarding of a large willow by the side of Leg of Mutton 

pond. 

¶ Surveys to locate nests of 

the oak processionary moth 

caterpillar are being carried out 

over the whole park in June and 

July. The nests will then be 

removed by specialist operatives 

using protective clothing and 

equipment. If you come across 

the caterpillars or their webbed 

nests, please do not touch them 

and keep children and pets away. Report any sightings to 

the Park office on 0300 061 2250.  

¶ Since 12 June the pedestrian gates on the western 
side of the park, between Dukeôs Head Passage and 

Clapperstile Gate, have been closed overnight. This was 

after a request from the police following anti-social 

behaviour on the cricket ground at Hampton Hill. See 

https://www.royalparks.org.uk/parks/bushy-park 

Ticks in the parks 

During spring, summer and autumn, ticks are more 

numerous and more active. Park visitors are advised to 

guard against tick bites by avoiding tall vegetation 

(especially if wearing shorts) and by staying on well-worn 

paths. Insect repellent can also be used. Check yourself 

after walking in the park and remove ticks immediately.  

Meeting with Phil Edwards 

We were pleased that on the day in May when we went to the Stockyard so that David 

could collect his oak processionary moth survey kit for this year, Phil Edwards, the 

newly-installed manager of Bushy Park, was able to give us his thoughts after his first 

few weeks in the job. 

For the past year Phil has worked as assistant manager at The Regentôs Park, also a 

Royal Park but one that contains more formal gardens, and no deer. Before that he 

spent 15 years at Windsor Great Park, managing their woodland, horticultural displays 

and deer park. All these places are in marked contrast to the volcanic soil of the area of 

New Zealand in which he was brought up. 

Prior to his official start, Phil had walked around Bushy Park on a morning in January 

with Colin Muid to gain the Friendsô perspective on the landscape, its visitors and the 

way it is used. By the time of his arrival in mid-April, life in the park was somewhat different. The current situation, while 

throwing up unforeseen challenges, is giving him the chance to talk to staff and park users. He is aware of the necessity 

to work with both gardeners and ecologists to maintain the conservation needs of the landscape. Financial 

considerations will also be essential given that The Royal Parks charity has lost much of its income due to the 

cancellation of many events. 

Phil is keen to look at practical aspects of the park such as paths, bridges, gates and tree crates. He is also aware of the 

needs of the staff, particularly in the present circumstances, where some have been furloughed and others are having to 

be redeployed to deal with the increased amounts of litter. He is looking forward to working with volunteers, as well as 

staff, to help visitors appreciate the park by increasing their knowledge and understanding of the landscape. 

Phil is proud to have taken up the post and the Friends will be happy to help him in the task of managing the park. 

http://www.fbhp.org.uk
https://www.royalparks.org.uk/parks/bushy-park

